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Editorõs Message 
Did anyone notice the  new logo at the top of our newsl etter?  Be 

sure to check out the  story below about its creation.  Our logo isnôt 

the only thing thatôs changing this summer.  We have three 

executive board members stepping down as their two -year 

commitment comes to a close.   

 

Washington Hands and Voices would l ike to offer a 
tremendous  THANK YOU to Pauline Crandall, President, 

Jennifer Luce , Vice President, and Laura Gramer , 
Secretary, for their time and dedication to Washington Hands 
and Voices.  Your commitment has helped our chapter 

establish firm footing and set us up for ongoing su ccess!  We 
are grateful for your time and appreciate your continued 

support of our chapter.  
 

Liza Bancroft  will be stepping in as our new Secretary.  The 

President and Vice President positions are still open, so if you have 

an interest in volunteering for  the Board  or an  Executive position  

please contact Pauline Crandall at   

pauline.crandall@wahandsandvoices.org . Our next  board  meeting is 

July 11 at 6 pm  at Listen and Talk in Seattle, but we hav e virtual 

attendance options  for those who live outside of Seattle.  Please 

contact Pauline for more information!  

 

There are other ways to support Hands and Voices besides joining  

the board.  Our annual membership drive is now underway.  There 

is a form at the end of the newsletter that you can print and return, 

or just send a check with your annual dues ($25 for families) to:  

 

 Washington Hands & Voices  

1037 NE 65th Street , Box 32 9  

Seattle, WA 98115  

 
You can also support Hands and Voices by linking your Fred Meyer 

rewards card and your Amazon Smiles to our account (more 

information below). Both are easy options that support our chapter ôs 

events budget .  

 

Finally, save the date for our Family Picnic , September 24  at a 

location somewhere in the Tacoma/Federal Way/Auburn area.  More 

info rmation to follow as details become  settled.   

 

And check out the dates for Sou th  Sound summer meetups in the 

banner ribbon on the left on the next  page!  

 

mailto:pauline.crandall@wahandsandvoices.org


 
Upcoming Events 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

Family Movie Night  

 

June 17 , 6 ï 8 pm   

Hearing Speech and Deaf 

Center, Seattle  

   See flyer  below  for  more  

information  

 
 

 

 

 

WA Hands & Voices Board 

Meeting  

 

July 13 , 6 pm  

Listen & Talk Building, Seattle  

 
 

 

Summer Meet - ups for DHH 

Kids in the South Sound  

 

Contact Melanie Gladstone, 

mgladstone (at) 

nthurston.k12.wa.us for more 

details!  

 

June 30, 12 pm @ Lakepoint 

Park, Compton Blvd SE, Lacey  

 

July 7, 12 pm @ Woodland 

Creek Community Park, Lacey  

 

July 15, 12 pm @ Sunnyside 

Beach Park, Steilacoom  

 

July 21, 12 pm @ Chambers 

Bay Park, University Place  

 

July 29 , 12 pm  @ Wright 

Park, Tacoma  

 

August 4, 12 pm @ Spanaway 

Park, Spanaway  
 

 

Contact Us 

www.wahandsandvoices.org/  

Please  submit  your  newsletter  

ideas,  announcements,  

comments,  etc.  to :  

newsletter@wahandsandvoice s.org  
 

Interview with Pauline Crandall, Board 
President 
By Betsy Tsukimura, Editor  

 

Pauline Crandall has served as the Washington Hands and Voices 

Board Presi dent for two years.  She is ending her term as soon as a 

replacement President is identified.  

 

Pauline first joined Hands and Voices because she recognized the 

value of connecting with a community of parents and kids in similar 

situations during her own f amilyôs journey.  Paulineôs daughter 

Violetta was born deaf in 2008 in Hamburg, Germany.  Violetta 

failed the newborn hearing screening and Pauline reports that as 

soon as the test was completed it was already clear that Violetta 

was deaf because in the ho urs after her birth she was extremely 

alert with eyes wide open, following objects and her mother.  The 

family moved to Seattle shortly after Violetta was born and at about 

five months old contacted Hearing Speech and Deaf Center (HSDC) 

for birth to three services and started learning ASL.  Paulineôs 

husband grew up signing as he is a Child of a Deaf Adult (CODA). 

Violetta started preschool at HSDC when she was two years old and 

at age two and a half, after much thought and discussion with 

friends and famil y, the family decided to try a cochlear implant for 

Violetta.  She received one implant at age four. Violetta just 

graduated from private speech therapy and attends Madrona 

Elementary School in Edmonds. The family uses ASL at home.  

Pauline also has a hear ing son, Rhys, born in 2012.   

Pauline finds value in the idea of bringing families together 

regardless of what communication mode their child uses.  She 

believes Hands and Voices enables all members to benefit and learn 

from each other and develop role mo dels, regardless of modality.   

 

Over the past two years as chapter President, Pauline and the board 

have built a stronger foundation with Guide By Your Side by 

securing financial stability and hiring a diverse team of Guides 

throughout Washington State wh o can serve families located in 

more remote areas of the state. Pauline has also led the chapter in 

developing outreach to other local, state and federal agencies so 

that those agencies are aware of Hands and Voices and its mission, 

and can potentially pro vide resources for our children.  Another 

important accomplishment is developing a Board of Directors with 

diverse backgrounds and communication modalities, including deaf, 

hard of hearing, and hearing parents and professionals using oral, 

SEE and ASL.  Th e diversity amongst the board members helps 

them to be more aware of the needs of other groups and supports 

Hands and Voices commitment to honoring all communication 

modalities.  

 

Paulineôs advice to other families is to keep an open mind and seek 

differen t opinions. Look for Deaf/Hard of Hearing adults and ask 

them what it was like growing up and if they have any advice for 

raising your child. Finally, follow your childôs lead as every kid is so 

different.  

 

http://www.wahandsandvoices.org/
https://us-mg6.mail.yahoo.com/neo/b/compose?to=newsletter%40wahandsandvoices.org
https://us-mg6.mail.yahoo.com/neo/b/compose?to=newsletter%40wahandsandvoices.org


When Pauline steps down as President, she looks forward to spending more time as a birth doula, as 

well as gardening and focusing on activities with her family.  

 

 

 

Update from F.I.S.H. 
By Michelle Benavides, Guide By Your Side  

 

On May 2nd Families Involved in Signing and Hearing (F.I.S.H.) had a potluck at the NEXUS center in 

Spokane.  There was a lot of yummy food and adorable kiddos in attendance.  We had a round table of 

meet and greet and great di scussion and advice shared amongst  the group.  The kids in attendance had 

fun  playing with each other and doing activities with several sign language interpreter students from 

Spokane Falls Community College.  We had a few new members join ou r meeting for the first time. Itôs 

always great to have new fam ilies join our group.   

 

We look forward to meeting anyone who  can join us in the northeast area of the state.  If you are in the 

Spokane and surrounding area and would like to stay connected for when we announce our next 

meeting please email at Michelle.G BYS@yahoo.com.  F.I.S.H. is a group for ALL families with children 

with hearing loss regardless of their choice of communication modality.  We are a group that provides 

support, knowledge, fellowship, and empowerment to one another.  Our meetings always pr ovide 

interpreting for adults and children as well as free childcare for children 18 months and older.  

 

Thanks for Giving BIG! 
 

Thanks to the Seattle Foundation and those who contributed to Washington Hands and Voices through 

the Give BIG campaign in May.   Look for Washington Hands and Voices again next year as we hope to 

greatly increase our campaign and donations!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Keeping O.U.R. Children Safe ð The Work Continues 
By Christine Griffin , Guide By Your Side Coordinator  

 

Itôs not a topic most of us want to talk about.  But the fact remains that children 

who are deaf and hard of hearing are at greater risk than hearing peers for abuse, 

neglect and bullying.  In a  study conducted by researchers at Rochester Institute 

of Technology (RIT), ñthe incidence of maltreatment, including neglect and 

physical and sexual abuse is more than 25 percent higher among deaf and hard -

of -hearing children t han among hearing youths.ò  (Schenkel,  et al., 2014 )  

wŜǎŜŀǊŎƘŜǊǎΣ ŀǘ wL¢Ωǎ bŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ ¢ŜŎƘƴƛŎŀƭ LƴǎǘƛǘǳǘŜ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ 5ŜŀŦΣ  
άŎƻƴŘǳŎǘŜŘ a survey of 425 college students, 317 hearing and 108 deaf, asking them to describe 
any maltreatment they had experienced prior to the age of 16. Seventy-seven percent of deaf and 
hard-of-hearing respondents indicated experiencing some form of child maltreatment, compared 
with 49 percent among hearing respondents. In addition, respondents with more severe hearing 
ƭƻǎǎ ƛƴŘƛŎŀǘŜŘ ŀƴ ƛƴŎǊŜŀǎŜŘ ǊŀǘŜ ŀƴŘ ǎŜǾŜǊƛǘȅ ƻŦ ƳŀƭǘǊŜŀǘƳŜƴǘΦέ (Schenkel, et al., 2014) 

 

For parent leaders within the Hands & Voices organization these statistics are painfully unacceptable.   

A few years prior to this study, Harold Johnson, professor of Deaf Education at Michigan State University, 
began to notice the prevalence of stories told by college students who worked with deaf and hard of 
hearing children, specifically issues with neglect, abuse and safety. Determined to do something, Harold 
Johnson contacted Hands & Voices. In 2008, the hΦ¦ΦwΦ /ƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ {ŀŦŜǘȅ ŀƴŘ {ǳŎŎŜǎǎ tǊƻƧŜŎǘ was 
established as the only project dedicated to the prevention of child maltreatment for deaf and hard of 
hearing children in the U.S. and elsewhere. 

O.U.R. stands for Observe, Understand, and Respond. These components are cornerstone to providing 

prevention.  Since 2008, members of Hands & Voice s, along with professionals working in the field of 

child safety, have met regularly via conference calling in order to form a learning community. Their 

mission -- to share knowledge with one another to bring information back to their communities.  

 

With a need for greater clarity and action, the 

work of the O.U.R. Children Safety Project 

continues. Most recently, in May 2016, the core 

group (Harold Johnson, now retired professor 

at Michigan State University, Janet 

DesGeorges, Exec. Director of Hands & Voice s 

HQ, Sara Kennedy, Director of Colorado Hands 

& Voices, Chresta Brinkman, a Unilateral 

Hearing Loss parent guide for Colorado Hands 

& Voices, and Cheryl DeConde -Johnson, Hands 

& Voices HQ Board Member, University of 

Arizona professor and deaf education 

consultant, along with two other members (Poppy Steele, founder of the nonprofit Sign Club Co in 

Tennessee, and author of Deaf in the City of Music , and Christine Griffin, Guide By Your Side 

Coordinator from Washington State Hands & Voices) met in Boulder, C olorado to strategically set 

project goals in motion for completion within the next four years.  

 

With this continued focus on the O.U.R. Children Safety Project along with your efforts as parents, we 

are hopeful that the vision Hands & Voices has for keep ing our children safe will become a reality by 

2020.   

 

http://handsandvoices.org/resources/OUR/index.htm


What Parents Can Do  
Understand the Six Risk Factors for Child Maltreatment  

 

As a group, children with disabilities:  
 

1. Do not understand what  constitutes maltreatment ; 
 

2. Do not know they have the right to say ñNO!ò 
 

3. Are socially isolated and lonely ;  
 

4.  Lack the language knowledge and communication skills to tell others that they have been 

maltreated . 
 

5. Do not understand their  own emerging sexuality . 
 

6.  Do not know how to recognize or protect themselves in ñriskyò situations.  (Johnson, 2013) 

 

These risk factors paired with a delay of a childôs pragmatic language skills compound a greater degree 

of likelihood for child maltreatment. Pragmatics are defined as the social usage of language and includes 

three components; using language for different purposes, changing language according to the needs of 

the listener or situation, and follow ing rules for storytelling and conversations.  (ASHA, 2016)  

 
Take Action  -  As parents, educators, administrators and community members itôs imperative that 

we not only become aware of this situation, but more importantly, that we take action. Here is a lis t 

(with links) of actionable items you can do today to enable our childrenôs safety: 

 

¶ Learn about childhood abuse, neglect and bullying  

¶ Routinely talk with your child and establish safety rules  

¶ !ǎƪ ȅƻǳǊ ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ǘŜŀŎƘŜǊǎ ŀōƻǳǘ safety precautions at daycare and school  

¶ Call 1800 -4-A-Child, also known as the CHILDHELP Hotline  if you suspect maltreatment. Here you can 
remain anonymous and a counselor can help you to determine next steps. A parent can even call to get ideas 
for strategies to manage their own behavior.  

¶ Build Family and Community Safeguards  
¶ Engage others on this topic and share your resources  on the Wiki site, designated as the repository of 

our community of learners.   
 
Together, we can make a difference in the lives of our children. 
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Graduate Panel and Movie Night at Northwest School for Deaf 
and Hard-of-Hearing Children 
 By Barb Luetke, Northwest School for Deaf and Hard -of -Hearing Children  

 

Hands down, the Graduate Panel is one of the more  popular event s offered at Northwest School for Deaf 

and Hard -Of-Hearing Children . This year the  evening started with socializing and a pizza dinner . When 

the panel  began, adults and middle s chool students went to one room to hear the discussion.  Y ounger 

siblings watched a movie and played  under the supervision of adults and high school students. Th e kids 

were in good hands ðthe high school students, both graduates of N WSDHH, were both members of 

Edmond -Woodwayôs Deaf Academic Bowl team and earned their way to compete in Washington, D.C. 

this past April.  

 

While previous panels have consisted of adult  NWS graduates or their parents, this  year  parents asked 

specifically for the participation of high -school age graduates. The p anel was comprised of three 

students who chose different high school options  after graduating 8 th  grade from NWS.  

 

The variety o f high school placements made for 

interesting answers to parent questions , such as 

why that  particular high school program was 

chosen,  if bullying occurs and how itôs handled, 

and strategies used to interact with hearing 

teachers and peers. Interpreting wa s provided in 

Signing  Exact English (S.E.E.) and Spanish.  

  

One student  chose a high school pro gram in 

Anacortes because it is  clos er to his home school 

district  and has a program for deaf and hard of 

hearing students. Andrew feels hi s educational needs are being met there. He is also a member of the 

schoolôs robotics team and competed internationally this past year.   

 

A second student  att ended her home high school for her freshman year 

and became an accomplished member of the wrestlin g team. D ue to 

difficulties in obtaining a qualified interpreter  as a sophomore, she now 

splits her day between her  home high school and Edmonds -Woodway , a 

high school program with the largest (D/HH) population in the greater 

Seattle metropolitan area. Jennifer Luce, the school counselor, is a 

member of the WA Hands & Voices Board.  

 

The third student  started at Edmonds -Woodway  as a freshman this year  and has been very satisfied 

with his experience  there . He is a skilled baseball player.  

 

Over 40  parents,  gr andparents, and middle -school students  attended the  Graduate Panel . One family 

made and sold baked goods for dessert, raising over $300 for a new school playground.  

 

Events like these and other events such nights for information and games as well as bow ling parties, 

are important socializing opportunities.  Wouldnôt it be great to have graduates from many different 

programs coming together to talk with parents from across the communication modality spectrum about 

their experiences and what makes for a go od high school experience?   

 

 



Professionals Present at State Infant Early Childhood Conference 
(IECC) 
By Barb Luetke, Northwest School for Deaf and Hard -of -Hearing Children  

 

Each May, the Infant  Early Childhood Conference (IECC) overtakes 

the Tacoma Convention Center and hundreds of parents and 

educators from around the state spend three days together .  They 

listen to keynote speakers, peruse  a multitude of display booths, and 

attend sessions gea red to those working with children birth to eight  

years of age.  

 

This year, Britnee Blake and  Barbara Luetke  from Northwest School 

for Deaf and Hard -of -Hearing Ch ildren (NWSDHH) presented on the 

many  way s Signing Exact English (S.E.E.) can be  used  as a to ol  to 

support the develop ment  of listening, speech, and academic English 

proficiency for preschool and early elementary students .. Using film  

clips to show  the strategies they had labeled and described, the two 

professionals assisted audience members in id entifying the se 

intentional ly used  strategies.   Audiologists, speech - language 

pathologists, parents, and home interventionists were challenged to use the strategies in their own 

programs or to refer young children to deaf education programs in the state w hen they felt they could 

not  meet a childôs communication needs. The strategies will be published this summer in the American 

Annals of the Deaf  in an article entitled, The English Language and Reading Achievement of a Cohort Of 

Deaf Students Speaking and Signing Standard  English.   

Washington State Hands and Voices has a New Look! 
By Christine Griffin, GBYS Coordinator  

 

Work on creating a logo for our Washington State chapter of Hands & Voices began in 2015.  Our goal 

was to design a logo that incorporated elements of Washington State, while maintaining the integrity of 

Hands & Voices.  Sounds simple enough, right? -  Not exactly.  

 

Guide By Your Side coordinator, Christine Griffin began playing around with ideas on her computer one 

Saturday morni ng. Several days and versions later, Christine began gathering feedback from the board 

and Parent Guide staff members, as well as community members, of what they wanted to see in a final 

version.  Research was also done to make sure design elements were be ing followed from the guidelines 

set forth from our Hands & Voices HQ organization.  

 

Eventually, Christine recruited the help of Joe Shahan, 

graphic designer and owner of Mobius Art + Design to 

assist in the process. With use of Joeôs professional 

design a bilities and computer programs they were able 

get closer to the desired outcomes.  

 

Two final versions were created and sent to our Hands & 

Voices board members and Parent Guide staff for a vote. 

It was a unanimous winner!  

 

We wish to thank Joe Shahan for  donating his time and 

talents to our ñlittleò project. 

 



NECAP Survey 
 

Hands & Voices is pleased to partner with the:   

 

National Early Childhood Assessment Project (NECAP ï ñkneecapò) 

 

Principal Investigator: Christine Yoshinaga - Itano, Ph.D.  

Project Coordinator: Allison Sedey, Ph.D.  

 

Dear Parents,  

 

A warm hello from Hands & Voices! In partnership with the University of Colorado -Boulder, we are 

currently seeking parents of children who are deaf or hard or hearing to participate in a survey that  will 

help us to understand your experiences with early intervention services.   

 

If you are:  

 

* A primary caregiver of a child who is deaf or hard of hearing   

* Your child is 0 -36 months old  

 

We invite you to participate!  

 

* Your story counts! Your experie nces can help to bring guidance to those developing systems of care 

for our kids.   

 

* This survey is completely confidential and no identifying information will be shared with your Early 

Intervention program.  

 

* It will only take you 10 -15 minutes to compl ete  

 

* At the end of the survey, you may enter a drawing for a $100 Target gift card   

 

Thank you. As a parent -driven organization, we know how busy your lives are, so even ten minutes of 

your time is precious ï so thank you in advance!  

 

Janet DesGeorges, E xecutive Director  

Hands & Voices Headquarters   

 

Click here to take the survey:  https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/necapfinal  

 

Questions about this survey, contact:  

 

Janet DesGeorges  

303 -492 -6283  

janet@handsandvoices.org   

Washington Hands & Voices Guide By Your Side ð Parent 
Guide Job Openings 
 

Parent Guide position summary:  

Parent Guides will deliver culturally appropriate support services to parents of children 

who are deaf, hard of hearing, deafblind or deaf with additional disabilities.  A Parent 

Guide shares local, state and national resources, connects families with other families 

https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/necapfinal
mailto:janet@handsandvoices.org


and offers peer support and information about d eafness without bias towards any one communication 

option.  Connecting with local birth - to - three programs and providing outreach and event planning is 

also required as part of being a Parent Guide.  

 

Positions available:   

¶ Bilingual and/or bicultural Spanish  speaking Parent Guide  

¶ Fluent and fulltime user of American Sign Language Parent Guide  

 

Qualifications:  

Required  ïMust be a parent of a child who is deaf, hard of hearing or deafblind, Valid Washington 

Driverôs License and reliable transportation required. Experience with using MS Office Suite (e.g. Word, 

Excel, PowerPoint) as well as social media.  

 

Conditions of Wo rk :  This is a part - time, flexible position, up to15 hours a month, $13 per hour 

starting pay. Reimbursement for mileage and expenses. No benefits.  

 

For a job description and application process, please contact:  

Christine Griffin  

Guide By Your Side Program  Coordinator  

gbys@wahandsandvoices.org  

(425) 268 -7087  

Reminders and Links 
¶ We have a new opportunity to earn donations for WA Hands and Voices!  Sign up for Fred 

Meyer Community Rewards . If you already have a card and have not created a profile online 

itôs easy and quick.  Search for organization 93900 when you enroll.  This program is separate 

from your regular rewards and fuel points, so you will not lose those.  You will be helping our 
chapter of Hands and Voices!  See the flyer below for more info and thank you for your support!  

 

¶ Amazon  will  donate  0.5%  of  the  price  of  your  eligible  AmazonSmile  purchases  to  Washington  
State  Hands  & Voices  whenever  you  shop  on  AmazonSmile.  Be sure to go to 

www.smile.amazon.com  to log on and start your shopping.  Just look for Washington Hands and Voices 

when you select your organization.  

¶ Parents,  have  you  ever  thought  about  becoming  a parent - to -parent  resource  for  other  families  

who  have  deaf  or  hard  of  hearing  kids?  If  so,  contact  Christine  Griffin,  Guide  By Your  Side  
Program  Coordinator: gbys@wahandsandvoices.org . Applications  are  available  on  our  website . 

¶ Remember  to  renew  your  annual  membership !  Annual  dues  are  $25  for  parents,  $40  for  

professionals,  and  $50  for  organizations.  Scholarships  are  available.  Complete and return the 

form attached below!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

mailto:gbys@wahandsandvoices.org
http://www.fredmeyer.com/communityrewards
http://www.fredmeyer.com/communityrewards
http://www.smile.amazon.com/
https://us-mg6.mail.yahoo.com/neo/b/compose?to=gbys%40wahandsandvoices.org
http://www.wahandsandvoices.org/


Join us with a membership now to receive the Communicator. 
 

Washington Hands & Voices 

1037 NE 65
th

 Street 

Box 329 

Seattle, WA 98115 

wahandsandvoices.org 

 

 

Yes, I would like to join! Please send me THE COMMUNICATOR (our national newsletter); give me access 

to reduced workshop fees; advocacy assistance priority, community forums and resources via the website and 

much more! (Communicator is sent quarterly, membership from 7/1- 6/30 the following year) 

 

 

Annual Membership Dues: 

Parent of deaf, hh, deaf blind child*    $25.00 

Deaf or hard of hearing adult    $25.00 

Student       $25.00 

Professional       $40.00 

Organization / agency     $50.00 

Additional Donation     ______ 

Subtotal:        ______ 

*Scholarships available for parents check here:  ______ 

 Total: ______ 

 

 

Name______________________________________________ 

 

Address_____________________________________________ 

 

Phone______________________________________________ 

 

E-mail______________________________________________ 

 

Method of Payment 

Check 

*Scholarship - Parent 

Cash 

 

ž YES! Please also sign me up for the Washington e-newsletter! 

 

 

Please mail this form with payment to: 

Washington Hands & Voices 

1037 NE 65
th

 Street 

Box 329 

Seattle, WA 98115 
  



Family Movie Night
a fund raising event for Rosen Family Preschool at HSDC

Date:   Friday, June 17

Time:   6:00 ς6:30 pm pizza & social time  

6:30 pm movie starts!

Movie: Zootopia, with closed captioning

Location:Large Function Room at Hearing Speech and Deaf Center, 
Seattle (1st floor)

What: PJ movie night with Pagliaccipizza, popcorn and a movie!  
5κII ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ ŀƴŘ ŦŀƳƛƭȅ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ǿŜƭŎƻƳŜΦ ²ŜŀǊ ȅƻǳǊ tWΩǎΣ ōǊƛƴƎ 
your pillows and blankets, and enjoy a movie! Parents need to remain 
with children for entire event.  No babysitting provided. 

Suggested donation: $5-$10 per family ςall donations collected will 
support Rosen Family Preschool at HSDC

RSVP to rosenpta@gmail.com by June 10 so we have an accurate 
headcount for pizza! 

Thanks to Pagliacci for the pizza donation!

 

 

 

 

 

  



 



 
  



  


